TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

May 23, 2012
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Cicely Richardson, Faith Knapp, Herb Knapp, Tom Thomson, Jeff Winagle, Paul Goundrey, David Bischoff, Sue Kling, Paul Dalton, Paul Messer, Ted Cooley, Carl Schmidt, Dave Coker, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm.

Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reported that the changes from the property cards are complete and given to the Tax Collector for billing.  He has begun the 25% cyclical work, about 260 parcels, for this year.  Allen also stated that he viewed current use property with Tom Thomson for a possible building site to give him an estimate on what current use change tax may be.
Tom Thomson – Letter to the Board
Thomson presented a letter to the Board asking for verification of certain town roads.  Thomson asked if the Board would write him a letter clarifying the classification of roads on Mousley Brook road, Marsh Road and Quinttown Road.
Steketee stated that this was not a comfortable situation and that the Board is not out to change any road classifications.

Lawrence Hibbard – Mousley Bridge Load Limit
Hibbard did not attend the meeting.

Historical Society Building Advisory Committee
The Board gave appointed members to the Historical Society Building Advisory Committee a charge.  Recognizing the importance of good stewardship of our community’s history and historical artifacts, and perpetuation of Orford’s heritage, is the Town willing to direct the Orford Selectboard to appoint an Advisory Committee of townspeople to study the feasibility of the Town acquiring the Old Town Hall building in Orfordville, or other suitable premises, as the town’s established history center, which would be operated and used by the Orford Historical Society.  The Historical Society would provide the necessary funds for its purchase.  The advisory committee would report its results to the Selectboard by September, 12, 2012.  When exploring options in town for a building that will suit historical society needs, keeping in mind the following:  - The Historical Society will purchase the building; - The Historical Society will run the center and; - The Town will maintain the building.
Jeff Winagle asked the Board that status of the new boat landing as there has been no activity for the past few weeks and it is still incomplete.  Steketee stated that the delay was due to the water level and Winagle should contact Richard Fink, NH Fish & Game with any further questions.

Faith Knapp wanted to voice her concerns about the Orford Fire Department now that Gary Collins has resigned as Lieutenant and head of EMS.  With his resignation there is a significant lack of trained personnel and coverage.

The Board stated that this is a major loss for the Town and felt it is time to get things going at the Fire Department with recruitment and public safety.  Adams stated that the department now has ten volunteers with no obvious solutions to attract more members.  Adams will contact Collins.  He also stated his concerns of the department’s structure that is contributing to this organization and the manner of their treatment and driving volunteers away.

Knapp also inquired as to the status of Archertown Road/Newcomb Hollow Bridge.  Steketee said that a request for engineering qualifications has been requested through solicitation, two newspapers and three postings.  Once this is finalized plans for the permanent bridge through hazardous mitigation can be done.

Paul Goundrey – Public Meeting Discussions/Minutes
Goundrey stated that he had three questions.  First, he and Brad McCormack would like to do some work on the Heritage Trail and need to the amount donated to perform such work.  Adams will find the paperwork and contact Goundrey.

Second, he has spoken with Bruce Streeter regarding the pruning of the trees on the common.  Once he receives the work scope and cost estimate he will report back to the Board.

Goundrey wanted to voice his concerns that minutes do not reflect all discussions made by the Board, as an example the decision to change the title of administrative assistant to town administrator.  Steketee agreed that all discussions should be reflected in the minutes and that changing this title was a formality as this was the job being performed and it was a matter of making it official. 
II.  Approval of  Minutes

The minutes of May 16, 2012 were approved as written.             
III.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported that the Fire Department has the Lease for review and signature.  He stated his concern regarding recruitment for the department.  
The Board discussed what actions needed to happen to have a functional department with public safety as top priority.  Adams suggested a letter to the department stating concerns so the Chief can address the matter at his next scheduled meeting on June 27th.  The Board decided to discuss further at the next meeting on May 30th.

Adams stated that the Purchasing Committee would be meeting on May 24th and is close to completing a written policy to present to the Board.  

Cooley reported that the Conservation Commission is moving forward, offering invasive species education and scheduling a bird watching event.
Cooley met with Chief Kilmer and consulted with Brad McCormack to draft a policy for Indian Pond Beach and a job description for a beach monitor.  After a discussion regarding the policy and job description the following action was taken.

A motion was made to adopt the Indian Pond Beach Policy as amended.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to adopt the beach monitor job description for 2012 and have the description reviewed annually.  The motion passed.

The Board discussed and agreed that a box-holder should be drafted with the new beach policy.  The policy will also be put on the Towns website.  Parks and Playground Committee is responsible for hiring the beach monitor.

Steketee reported that Indian Pond Bridge is nearly complete, requests for engineer qualification have gone out and he received a fax from NH Department of Transportation recommending posting of Mousley Bridge ‘No Weight or Height Posting Required’.
The Board discussed the Tobelman settlement with Primex.  Steketee agreed to speak with Primex as ask for documentation on how they determined the settlement amount and why legal fees were not covered.

Clifford said that Charlie Waterbury had asked her to inquire into the status of the highway truck bid.  Adams stated that he felt the spec sheets should be more specific.  Cooley stated that the standardization of the spec sheet was reflective of the present fleet.  Steketee stated that Waterbury had the experience with regards to this type of bid and felt he knew what was required and what would work best for his department.  Steketee will speak with Waterbury and report back to the Board on May 30th.

The Board discussed the first draft of the Employee Handbook and Cooley requested that the Board be prepared to discuss revisions at the May 30th meeting.  The Board agreed.
The Board discussed FastRoads and continues to table the decision until all questions about the lease and memorandum is answered.  Steketee will speak with the town attorney regarding this matter.

IV. New Business
Adams stated that the Town Clerk has requested an increase in Petty Cash from $25.00 to $100.00.  The Board agreed on the increase.

Adams also stated that the Board needs to begin discussion regarding the Highway Block Grant and if the Board is meeting its intent correctly.  This will be discussed at a future meeting.
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary and for potential future discussion.
V.  Comments & Questions from Public

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:40 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,
